Special Called Meeting - Location:  Lumberton City Hall
Summary of Minutes

September 12, 2017
The Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County convened in a special called meeting on September 12, 2017 - 6:00 P.M. – Lumberton City Hall, Lumberton, NC.  The following members were present:

Peggy Chavis, Chairperson
Brian Freeman, Vice-Chairperson


Dwayne Smith

Craig Lowry

Steve Martin

Randy Lawson
Loistine DeFreece
Mike Smith

Charles Bullard (Via Telephone)
John Campbell

Brenda Fairley-Ferebee
Also in attendance were:  Interim Superintendent, Dr. Shanita Wooten; Dr. Thomas Benson, Dr. Robert Locklear, Dr. Elizabeth Younce, Assistant Superintendents; Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, and Attorney Grady Hunt.
ORDER OF BUSINESS

1.
Call to Order:  Chairperson Peggy Wilkins-Chavis.
2.
Invocation:  Mr. Craig Lowry.
3.
Adoption of the Agenda:  Chairperson Peggy Wilkins-Chavis.  The
Board approved the agenda.

4.
Approval of Minutes – Open Session:  The Board unanimously

approved the taped open session minutes of August 8, 2017 and August 22,

2017.  A correction was made to (written) minutes of August 22, 2017.
5.
INFORMATION ITEMS
A.
Public Comments
#1.
Mr. Jeff McNeill, President of the Red Springs High School Booster Club, spoke to the board about the lack of a baseball and softball field on the Red Springs High School campus.  He said the teams currently practice and play off campus at the city parks.  Mr. McNeill said of all the six high schools in Robeson County that offer sports Red Springs High School is the only one who does not have a facility on campus.  He said this has been brought up before and the land has been purchased and plans drawn up during the 2013-2014 school year.  He said the plans were to completed somewhere in the 2016-17 school year and nothing has been done.  Mr. McNeill talked about the issues involved and asked the school board to please consider starting progress on this for the students and the parents.
B.
Innovative School District
Dr. Eric Hall, Innovative Schools District Superintendent, spoke to the board about the emerging work of the North Carolina Innovative School District.  He said he wanted to talk about the work and the partnerships they will be engaged in when moving forward in the coming months across the state.  Dr. Hall said the Innovative School District was launched in 2016 by the North Carolina General Assembly.  He said after looking at the ISD for NC there were several issues they wanted to be innovative about and try some new things with the public education system.  He talked about the mission of the Innovative School District and how to create those conditions within low performing schools across the state with partnerships with local communities and focusing on improving equity and opportunity and high expectations for student achievement.  He said if we do not do all we can for our students then year after year when there are schools not meeting growth we will see the achievement gap grow.  Dr. Hall talked about two strategies they will use.  He said looking at the performance data that has been released there are 48 schools in NC that qualify for consideration for the Innovative School District across 21 districts in NC.  Dr. Hall said in the next coming weeks they hope to narrow those schools down to two schools for consideration for 2018-2019 school year.  He said the schools would be contracted for five years of operation under this program and it is not being turned into a charter school or changed in any way other than under the State Board of Education they would have a contract with the educational management organization that would operate the school.  Dr. Hall said his job is to work hand in hand with the State Board of Education and the local boards of education to ensure they have a partner in place for the expectations for improving the outcomes of those schools.  Dr. Hall said Public Schools of Robeson County has five schools that are identified that qualify/meet the criteria for Innovative School District.  He talked about how to help close the achievement gap, etc.  Dr. Hall shared a power point presentation with the board to show how the process will begin and explained what is involved including how it would be financed.  
Dr. Hall said they will be looking at the data to identify which schools would benefit most from the intervention and narrow it to two schools.
Members of the school board had comments/concerns and some questions as it related to this intervention plan, who will be in control, etc., barriers we face, test scores, money needs to be where the students are, is this a charter school, how this will be funded, etc. 
Dr. Hall talked about their commitment to the Innovative School District and the focus on students.  He said the local school board’s job is to hold him and the state board accountable for delivering what they say they are going to do.  Dr. Hall said as information/research is received he will get back with the board.
C.
Curriculum Update
Mr. Bobby Locklear, Director of Testing, talked about testing and some of the outcomes of 2016-2017.  Mr. Bobby Locklear talked about the schools who made growth and the schools that exceeded growth.  He also showed a power point presentation to explain what has been happening over the past four years in subject areas and the improvements that have been made across the board.
Mr. Locklear said of the ABCDF grading system, PSRC had one school grade A, three schools grade B, seven schools grade C, 22 schools grade D, and eight schools grade F.

D.
2017-2018 Accountability Results
Dr. Robert Locklear, Assistant Superintendent for Curriculum, Instruction and Accountability, talked about the grading of the schools and how we need to try some new strategies to improve student progress.  He said we have a good curriculum department who work very hard each day to assist the schools.  Dr. Locklear talked about teaching one child at a time and we need to empower teachers to think outside the box.  Dr. Locklear said there is a lot of pressure on students, parents, educators, the school board and all involved regarding testing.  He said the board received a list of things the team plans to focus on in the schools four days a week.  He talked about several ways they plan to improve.  Dr. Locklear said it is our duty to make sure the teachers are meeting the needs of the students and we need to help those teachers with suggestions to help them achieve that.  He said they will be working with the principals as well.

Mr. Bobby Locklear briefly spoke about the 80/20 percent rule of the General Assembly’s General Statute and how that works.

There was discussion about schools having multiple substitutes in the classrooms and how to help with that.  It was also mentioned that two points of growth at a school is something to celebrate especially for low performing schools.

 E.
10-Day Enrollment Update

Dr. Robert Locklear, Assistant Superintendent, said he wanted to commend Ms. Jadell Hawks, the social workers and counselors for having the second lowest of no shows of students in the last 15 or 20 years.  He said there are 17 schools that have located all their students and the others will try and locate the remaining number of students.
Ms. Jadell Hawks, Director of Guidance, said the support staff work really hard to locate the students and this speaks volumes for the work they do.

F.
Updates

 Interim Superintendent Dr. Shanita Wooten, gave the board a few updates.  She said after looking at the structure of the central office she wanted to bring some suggestions that would make the central office more efficient and effective as a governing unit.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten discussed some changes involving the cabinet members, Dr. Elizabeth Younce, Dr. Robert Locklear, Dr. Thomas Benson, and Chief Finance Officer Ms. Erica Setzer.  She said the duties that were under her direction as Assistant Superintendent has been assigned to the Assistant Superintendents and the duties are highlighted in red to those who will manage the areas.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten discussed those duties and how they will be handled.  She said after working through this and doing an analysis and based on what she thinks is needed to move this school system forward she suggests the system needs #1 - an Executive Director of Curriculum, Instruction and Assessment, #2 - a Science Supervisor, and she said at some point to provide an Executive Director for School Transformation to focus on the priority and focus schools.   She said the Executive Director for School Transformation funds would come from federal funding and they would only be working with those schools.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten explained why these positions are needed, what duties are involved and where these funds will come from, and she said it is in the budget at around a total of $200,000.00.
Board Member Loistine DeFreece talked about the support at the Central Office that it is needed, but she had more concern about what the schools needed and students come first, and the money needs to go there first.
Board Member Brian Freeman said we just failed 14,000 students because we continue to do business the same way we always have.  He said we are not being innovative, creative and now is the chance to do it.  Mr. Freeman said a month ago to move this system forward we as a board agreed to support Dr. Wooten’s re-organization, how we are going to make the difference, and we need to stand by our word.  
Mr. Freeman made a motion to accept Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten’s recommendation and move it to an action item.
Board Member Charles Bullard said he supports Dr. Wooten to get what she needs to get the job done.

Board Member Brenda F. Ferebee said she supports Dr. Wooten but when talking to DPI they said we need direct support at the schools and her choice is to support the students first.

Board Member Craig Lowry asked what amount of time these folk would spend at the schools and not at the central office.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said the science supervisor would be at the schools four days a week as all the supervisors are and day five would be at the central office doing strategic planning.  The Executive Director for School Transformation would be 80% at the schools and 20% at the central office.  The Executive Director for Curriculum, Instruction and Accountability may spend more time at the central office because of accountability and so many issues, but hopefully they will be out in the schools three or four days a week.
Mr. Lowry asked if there would be a possibility of looking at additional teacher assistants or assistant principals this academic year.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said possibly.  She said she looked at the enrollment and grade span of schools and assistant principals and DPI’s formula allots one month for every 98.53 students.  She said we currently have 33 assistant principals and we are funding eight out of state funds.  
Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, said according to the state’s formula assistant principal positions are not needed unless you have 985 students which is paid from 005 funds and we are currently paying for eight assistant principals out of at-risk funds 069 funds.  Ms. Setzer said the state formula is a suggestion, they give us the months of employment and the public schools can decide how those months are disbursed.
Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said we have five schools with 900 or above students.  She said out of 42 schools we have 18 schools that do not have assistant principals.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said some schools have varying needs and she spoke with several board members and administrators as to which schools that may need an assistant principal and she has looked at that.
Dr. Elizabeth Younce, Assistant Superintendent talked about an opportunity to use EC funding for student success advocates that would work with students who have inappropriate behaviors and try to work with them on improving that.

Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said she did look at the needs of the district and some of the schools that have sixth grade Union Elementary, Deep Branch Elementary, etc. (schools with Pre-K – 6th), that do not have ISS.  She said the behavioral support specialist could help provide direct support to the schools because the suspension rates are high and we are providing direct support.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said today we need to prioritize our needs and to get us going we needed that extra support at the Central Office because we are a low performing district and throughout the school year we will bring back ideas.  She said she did not act on the STEM Specialist right now but we are working closely with UNCP and we do need the STEM program and I want it but we need to start the science program first before we bring in the support staff.
Board Member John Campbell said the board said they would give Dr. Wooten 100% support.  He said he has concerns about adding positions and always has but, I do not know how we cannot deny what you are bringing tonight to us.  Mr. Campbell said at some point we will be looking at scores again, testing, etc. He said he supports the motion.

Ms. Ferebee talked about one of the schools in her district who does not have an assistant principal.  She said she could support the Executive Director, but she needs to look at the schools in her district and look at the greater need because those schools are suffering.
6.
The Board set aside policy and approved the recommendations by Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten.  Voting - nine in favor and two opposed.
7.
ACTION ITEMS
A.
Financial Report 
Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, presented the financial report for the month.  The Board approved the financial report presented. 
B.
2017-2018 School Fundraisers
Ms. Setzer presented school fundraisers for 2017-2018.  The Board approved the 2017-2018 school fundraisers as presented.

C.
Grade Suppression & Attendance Policies
Dr. Robert Locklear, Assistant Superintendent, said at last month’s board meeting the first reading of the Grade Suppression & Attendance Policies was read.  Dr. Locklear asked for approval of the second reading of said policies.  The Board approved the Grade Suppression & Attendance Policies.
D.
UNC-P Land Request

Attorney Grady Hunt talked briefly about the land request by UNC-P.  He presented the Policy: Surplus & Property – 115C.518.  Attorney Hunt said on disposition of school property the county commissioners have to get the first right of refusal, if the school board determines the property will be surplus then they have the opportunity to purchase the property at fair market value or whatever the board is negotiating between them.  He also discussed a letter from UNC-P’s Chancellor Robin Cummings to Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten of the request.  Attorney Hunt talked about the property location which is at Indian Education and why the University is requesting it.
There were questions/concerns/suggestions/comments from school board members about the property.
Attorney Hunt said the land value is $326,000.00 on the whole track.
8.
The Board approved the property as surplus with the 20 foot stipulation and submit a letter of the offer to the County Commissioners.  One opposed.
E.
Finance Committee Recommendations

Mr. Mike Smith, Chair - Finance Committee, said the Finance Committee met and made the following recommendations.
#1.
Transportation Department Wrecker Purchase request – PSRC’s cost 
$95,000.00 and $80,000.00 will be covered by the State.  After 
discussion this item was tabled – additional information needed.
#2.
Transportation Department (2) Fuel Pumps and Gas Cards request – 
initial cost – around $30,000.00 and a monthly software maintenance fee 
of $250.00.  The Board approved the request presented.
#3.
GPS on Buses including other vehicles – 298 yellow buses, 66 activity 
buses, 109 maintenance service vehicles, vehicles totaling 473 at
$271,776.00 to implement program - $14,226.00 per month.  This item 
was tabled for more discussion.
#4.
Lumberton High School – Renovate the Press Box – approximate 
cost 
$60,000.00 – actual cost will be determined with bid.  The Board approved 
the request presented to renovate the Press Box at Lumberton High 
School.
#5.
Track Fields at all High Schools – Need to be resurfaced – cost four years 
ago was - $84,000.00 per field.  This item was tabled - updated 
information needed.
#6.
Red Springs High School - Sports Complex – Land was purchased five or 
six years ago – there is a pressing need for a girl’s softball field and a 
boy’s 
baseball field.   Mr. Smith, Chair, made a recommendation to do

this project in Phases beginning with Phase I because of cost starting 
maybe in the spring of 2018.  The Board approved to begin Phase I of the 
Red Springs High School Sports Complex beginning with the girls softball 

and boy’s baseball fields.
The following educators were appointed to committees by the Governor’s Office, 
Ms. Dee Grissett, Teacher’s Advisory Committee, and Dr. Connie Locklear, 

Governor’s Educational Committee.
15.
Motion that the Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County go into closed session for the purposes of discussing certified and classified personnel (N.C. Gen. Stat. §143-318.11(a)(1)(6) and (N.C. Gen. Stat. §
115C-319 and 321); and student transfers (N. C. Gen. Stat. §115C-402 and N. C. 

Gen. Stat. §143-318.11(a)(1)), and to consult with attorney attained by the board in 

order to preserve the attorney/ client privileges  between the attorney and the Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County (N. C. Gen. Stat. §143-318.11(a)(3). The Board approved the motion.
16.
Motion to come out of closed session.  The Board approved the motion.
17.
Motion to approve closed session minutes of August 8, 2017 and August 

22, 2017.  The Board approved the motion.

18.
Motion to approve all personnel as presented.  The Board approved the 

motion.
19.
Motion to adjourn.
Respectfully submitted,
Peggy Wilkins-Chavis, Chairperson
Interim Superintendent Dr. Shanita Wooten, Secretary
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